CCGPP STAKEHOLDER REPORT- July 2007

This document serves as a report of the significant progress that has been made by the Council on Chiropractic Guidelines and Practice Parameters (CCGPP) in our efforts to draft up-to-date evaluations of the state of research on conditions commonly treated by Doctors of Chiropractic.
A joint meeting of both the CCGPP governing body (CCGPP Council) and CCGPP Research Commission chapter captains was held in Pittsburgh, PA, on June 22 and 23. The chapter captains met to address formatting and other technical issues and to report on the status of their respective chapters.  Council members met with the chapter captains to determine areas which require additional resources, to discuss concerns and to provide assistance. Also, in keeping with the agreements reached in Baltimore last year with COCSA members, the Council revisited and addressed the recommendations of constituents.

Professional Editor

One consequence of the recommendations of stakeholders was to hire a professional editor to make the document more readable and user friendly.  That process has been nearly completed for the previously released draft of the introduction, and we expect re-release of that portion of the document within a couple weeks.  Each additional chapter will also be reviewed for clarity and readability, and will include features to make important points easier to find and improve consistency between chapters. It should be noted, however, that the editor is only charged with reviewing the Commission’s work for clarity and readability and will not be making any content or conclusion edits.

Low Back Chapter

A previous draft of the low back evidence stratification was released for public comment a year ago and was the subject of significant initial controversy, much of which was resolved in a meeting of stakeholders in Baltimore last November.  The low back draft remains under revision, based in part on the feedback received. Based on suggestions, the low back team has elected to perform a more comprehensive review of the literature pertaining to diagnostic issues, which will further delay the re-release of portions of the low back chapter.  

Over 600 comments have been received, reviewed and addressed, using methodology similar to that used to address public comments to statutory or workers’ compensation regulations in states like Texas.  Similar comments were collapsed and addressed with one of three possible responses: 

1. agreement with the criticism and appropriate revision of the document

2. no response, when no supporting evidence was provided for the critique

3. disagreement with the criticism, with rationale for the disagreement

A large number of urgent requests have been voiced by the profession for high quality evidence of efficacy to support care, particularly in addressing third party payor denials and to assist with regulatory hearings.  The literature review to date demonstrates excellent quality of literature support for the primary chiropractic treatment approaches to low back pain, which are unlikely to be changed by review of additional literature at this time; therefore, the commission has elected to release the low back chapter in two parts.  Part A will consist of treatment approaches and other aspects which generated little or no comment. Part B, which will consist of diagnostics and related issues, will be deferred pending additional literature review and synthesis.  

Release of New Chapters

Additional chapters such as “Wellness, Nonmusculoskeletal Conditions and Special Populations” and “Upper Extremity Conditions” are essentially complete, pending readability review by the editor. The first is expected to be released for comment in early August, and the second approximately 30 days later.  We anticipate release of one chapter approximately every 30 days beginning with Wellness followed by Upper Extremity, Low Back Part A, Cervical Spine, Soft Tissue, Thoracic Spine and Lower Extremities.  As was done previously, the chapter will be posted on the CCGPP website (www.CCGPP.org) for 60 days of comment.  Interested constituent members are urged to organize review efforts now.

New Chapter on Subluxation

The Association of Chiropractic Colleges has charged a committee, headed by Drs. Carl Cleveland III and Meridel Gatterman and comprised of content experts from the various colleges, with developing a chapter on subluxation.  They have agreed to follow CCGPP methodology, which is outlined in our introduction. When completed, their work will be released as a chapter on subluxation.

New Commission Chair Appointed

The Council is pleased to announce the appointment of Cheryl Hawk, DC, PhD, of Cleveland College of Chiropractic, as new Chair of the CCGPP Research Commission. Dr Hawk replaces outgoing Chair Jay Triano, DC, PhD.  Dr Triano stepped down on the heels of his appointment as professor and Interim Dean of Graduate Education and Research for the Canadian Memorial Chiropractic College. He has also been appointed as Associate Professor in the School of Rehabilitative Science at McMaster University. Dr. Triano, a biomechanist and formerly a clinician and researcher at the Texas Back Institute, served as CCGPP Research Commission Chair since 2003 and was instrumental in orchestrating the broad and diverse pool of researchers from across the country and internationally who collaborated to review and rate the literature on the various conditions.  Simply finding doctors with the special skills necessary for the task, much less convincing them to volunteer hundreds of hours of their time was a Herculean task.  Organizing the massive effort among dozens of clinicians and academic topic volunteer experts was a major undertaking, and now that framework and lion’s share of the project has been completed, Dr Triano felt comfortable in turning over the reins.

“While this project has required the collective efforts and sacrifice of dozens of the profession’s best and brightest, no one involved would dispute that without the persistence and vision of Dr Triano, the project would ever have made it this far. We all owe Dr Triano a debt of gratitude,” noted CCGPP Chairman Dr Wayne Whalen.

Dr. Triano now joins the ranks of prior Research Commission chairs Charles Lantz, D.C., Ph.D., Dana Lawrence, D.C., and William Meeker, D.C., M.P.H., who have all served CCGPP with distinction.  Dr Alan Adams, an expert on literature evaluation, continues to serve as Commission Vice Chair in a primarily advisory role.

Cheryl Hawk, DC, PhD, CHES, is currently Vice President of Research and Scholarship at Cleveland Chiropractic College. She is a 1976 graduate of National College of Chiropractic and practiced full-time for 12 years. In 1991, she earned a PhD in Preventive Medicine from the University of Iowa and also became a Certified Health Education Specialist (CHES). She has been the primary writer of successful grant and contract proposals totaling over $5 million. She is also an author on over 60 peer-reviewed articles and book chapters. Currently Dr. Hawk serves on the ACA Wellness Campaign Committee and as the CCGPP Team Leader for Wellness, Non-musculoskeletal Conditions and Special Populations. From 2003-2006, she served as the appointed chiropractic representative on the National Advisory Committee for Interdisciplinary, Community-Based Linkages of the U.S. Health Resources and Services Administration Bureau of Health Professions. In 2005, she was named “Researcher of the Year” by the Foundation for Chiropractic Education and Research.  
"We are very fortunate to have someone of Dr Hawk's caliber take over the reins from Dr. Triano.  Dr Hawk brings a fresh perspective, as well as years of clinical experience and research expertise.  We're very excited to have her on board," noted Dr. Whalen.

New Council members

In addition to appointing a new chair for the Research Commission, the Council also named  Patricia Jackson, former Vice President of Professional Development and Research with the American Chiropractic Association and a long time chiropractic patient and advocate, as the Consumer Representative to the CCGPP Council, replacing Robert Vogl, PhD.

Also appointed to a new position is Jeff Askew, DC, who was appointed as Treasurer to replace Jonathan Griffiths, DC, who resigned earlier in the year for personal reasons. Dr. Askew will also continue as representative to COCSA District 4 until November when a new COCSA representative will be elected.
Budget issues

The Council extensively discussed current and projected funding needs.  It was pointed out that annual dues for constituent organizations have not changed since the CCGPP was founded more than a decade ago, despite the logarithmic increase in activity. Amendments to the annual dues structure were recommended, as were alternative sources of funding. The short term but crucial nature of the need for current funding was discussed, as well as the business plan for self-sustaining funding sources, and the need to clarify that for stakeholders.

Public Relations

A variety of issues related to internal and external public relations and marketing were discussed.  These included ensuring widespread and timely notification of impending chapter releases, a glossary of terminology, better awareness of the “crisis response team’s” activities, and a concerted effort to inform the profession about the benefits of the Chiropractic Compass  literature stratification effort and evidence-based approach to care.  Council members discussed the lessons learned from the earlier release and the feedback received at the Baltimore COCSA meeting, noting that most concerns had been addressed and with improved communication most criticisms had been withdrawn.

Recognition well deserved

In addition to honoring the service of Dr Triano as he steps down, the Council also wants to recognize the selflessness and generosity of one of our members.  He isn’t a DC, and sees these efforts from a different perspective than we do.  He supports and wants to see our whole profession prosper. However, without his insights and knowledge, our efforts would be significantly diminished.  Though he has never been asked to contribute financially, he is our single largest financial benefactor, eschews all recognition, and will doubtless be mortified that we have chosen to recognize him, and express our deepest gratitude and appreciation for his continuing support.  When you have the opportunity, please help us thank Mr. D. H. Leavitt, President of ChiroCode and our vendor member, for all he has done for our profession.

Communication: both ways

The Council discussed the need and challenge to teach our colleagues about evidence based care through a variety of media.  Federal government initiatives looming on the horizon regarding what are called “performance measures” will require compliance for reimbursement. As Dr George McClelland, former ACA Chairman of the Board and representative to CCGPP from FCER noted, the federal government is shifting from a “payor of services” to a “purchaser of services,” with all that implies.  All other payors, including cash patients can be expected to follow suit.  It is time to think about discriminating, information driven consumers, rather than passive patients!

Finally, immediate past chairman Eugene Lewis, DC, MPH reminded the Council of the need to go back to our stakeholders, who originally commissioned this effort, and ask of them whether we have complied with their original charge.  Have our efforts been congruent with the needs addressed so many years ago?  Have we done the task we were commissioned to do? Despite the fears of many of our strident opponents that this tool will be used against us, we need to remind the profession that this document will open doors for us.  
For as Marie Curie noted, “Nothing in life is to be feared, it is only to be understood.  Now is the time to understand more, so that we may fear less.”

